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The first bike hash of 2013 was hared by G-Spot and Golden 
Balls in the northwestern New Territories. It was the original 
Nash Hash 2012 trail that had been abandoned not because the 
trail was poor but because of logistics difficulties. 
 
Just over 20 turned up for the ride, which panned out at 
around 25km for the short trail and just under 40 for the 
long. The route went initially along secret deserted roads in 
Kam Tin then through villages, backroads and fields until the 
drinks stop at a Kam Tin farm. Wimps returned to the start at 
Yuen Long from here (only one taker) while rambos took to the 
trails in the foothills of Kai Kung Leng before heading for 
the Nam Sang Wai wetlands – a land little visited by cyclists. 
The escape from Nam Sang Wai was by way of the dilapidated old 
ferry, for many a highlight of the ride. 
 
G-Spot had cobbled together a flour-throwing gizmo so he could 
mark trail on the bike at speed (as opposed to Golden Balls, 
who slowed down or stopped to throw flour maunually). This 
contraption resembled a five-foot plastic bazooka filled with 
flour, held erect as he steered one-handed. He would smite the 
ground like Moses and lo! a floury skid was manifest. This 
same gizmo was abandoned at the ferry crossing when the 
helpful boatman tossed it onto the boat while G-Spot was 
manhandling his bike, only for a huge cloud of flour to come 



billowing out of the non-business, covering said boatman and 
his pier. Mark II is on the drawing board. 
 
Recollections: 
 
PLOD 
 
Despite being determined not to crash again and add to my list 
of cycling catastrophes, I did just that, twice. 
 
The first time I was on my own checking the wrong way on a 
narrow path, hit a fence and ended up in a noxious drain full 
of unspeakable black goo. I have a habit of diving into this 
stuff, of course, as N2TH3 hashers will know. So I turned up 
last at the beer stop covered in black excrement wondering why 
nobody would talk to me. 
 
The second time was more spectacular. As I was flying over the 
handlebars coming back from checking the wrong way again, time 
slowed down and I was thinking, "Oh no! Not again!" before I 
crash-landed full stretch on the road. Then I thought I'd lay 
there for a while, winded, hoping that I hadn’t done any major 
injury to myself.  
 
While lying there, Lip Service's sweet girlish voice was 
whispering in my ear, "Plod, Plod, are you all right? I could 
not bear it if you are not. Life would be unthinkably 
miserable without you…" I started to feel warm all over but 
then in the background I’m sure I heard Moonie say something 
like "Plod's croaked it. Bags I his helmet, I've always 
fancied his helmet!" while Salesman had his hands on my 
expensive cycling shorts, later explaining that he was simply 
trying to help me breathe. In the meantime, BJ was muttering 
something about there being one less fat bastard to compete 
with, next would be Golden Balls. 
 
At that point I sprang to my feet, wiped off the blood and 
mounted my bike, once again checking the wrong way and ending 
up in the rear again. However, I made up time and G-Spot 
ensured I was off in the lead behind BJ for the final rambo 
split. Coming out of the shiggy I though a bit of OAP cheating 
was in order so I short cut to the ferry and was first across 
leaving the pack behind a queue of tourists shaking their 
fists at me and willing me to sink into the mire.  
 
G-SPOT 
 
Twice, Plod?  Twice...so that was merely a particularly 
inelegant dismount at the stream crossing, was it? Thanks for 
“entertaining” the pack. 
 
PLOD 



 
Please note that that was a "controlled" crash, quite 
deliberate I assure you. 
 
MOONIE 
 
At the boat crossing, they (the boatmen) decided to do a bike-
only crossing, so loaded three other riders at first, then, 
BJ, myself, Kieran and Salesman. Well to say it was front-end-
heavy is a bit of an understatement. Plenty of folk with 
cameras out and shouting all manner of things (yes you're 
right, I didn't understand anything!) all just waiting, and 
hoping no doubt, that the boat was going to capsize! Ha, ha. 
It was pretty close to going over. I don't think they’ll be 
doing that again in a hurry!  
Meanwhile, Kieran was talking to the boat handler and the guy 
at the front in Chinese as casual as you like and them 
replying with obvious shock but unable to quite calm their 
nerves because of the expectation of imminent disaster – they 
were bricking it! 
 
BOF 
 
Thanks for a great trail. A very enjoyable afternoon out in 
the fresh air. I finished up half way to Tin Shui Wai on the 
way back home and took what I thought would be a short cut 
over a footbridge across the Tuen Mun river channel and got 
hopelessly lost in the bowels of Tuen Mun for about half an 
hour. I must have rode 15km instead of 10 on the way home, and 
about 65 for the day. 


